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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

order and opinion filed November 30, 2006.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant failed to

prove her carpal tunnel syndrome was causally related to her

employment.  After reviewing the entire record de novo, the

Full Commission reverses the opinion of the administrative

law judge.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved she sustained a compensable injury, and that the
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claimant proved she was entitled to reasonably necessary

medical treatment and temporary total disability

compensation.     

I.  HISTORY

Jennifer Owens, age 31, testified that she previously

performed clerical work at Car Mart, and that she worked at

Maybelline “putting stuff in display boxes.”  Ms. Owens

testified that these jobs never caused problems with her

wrists or hands.  

The claimant testified that she began working for

American Imaging on March 29, 2004.  Ms. Owens testified,

“My job was to prep medical records.  We got big boxes off

the wall, lifted them, and brought them to our desk.  And we

took out paper clips and staples and unfolded the corners. 

We just made sure it was ready to be scanned.  That’s

basically the job that I did.”   

The parties stipulated there was an employment

relationship “in the latter part of 2005.”  The claimant

testified as a pro se witness:

JUDGE MARSHALL: Tell me when you started having 
problems with your hands.

THE WITNESS: I noticed it almost at the end of 
‘05.  My hands were going numb, and, when I was 
prepping my paperwork, I had tingling
sensations going through my hand.  I got to where 
I couldn’t sleep at night because I woke up in 
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pain.  It was the numbness and tingling - a lot of
that.  

JUDGE MARSHALL: And tell me again about your job. 
What kind of hand movements did it require?

THE WITNESS: We had a staple puller that we did 
this all day long (demonstrating) - pulling out 
the staples and just taking off the paper clips.
Sometimes you had these really big staples.  We 
called them horse staples. And you had to dig into
it to try to get it out because it wouldn’t just 
come out.  I was like doing this all day.  

The claimant testified on cross-examination, “I was

doing it with the right and left hand.  Sometimes my right

hand got tired, so I took my left hand and was popping the

staples out.”  

The claimant testified that she reported her problems

to a supervisor: “I was letting her know that I was having

problems prepping and I was hurting a lot....My job started

slipping because it got worse.”  

Dr. Lon Burba, a neurologist, wrote to Dr. Joe

Daugherty on February 23, 2006:

As you know, this is a 30-year-old female with 
complaints of bilateral arm numbness, tingling and
pain that radiates up and down the arm.  She has 
no neck pain.  She states her symptoms have been 
constant.  Her hands feel like they are asleep.  
She takes Aleve, which helps her mainly at night 
for severe pain when she goes to sleep.  She also 
has swelling in her hands....
In 1998, the patient tripped and broke her left 
ankle.  She had a motor vehicle accident in 1999 
where she hurt her back and neck....She works at 
American Imaging....
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Thank you very much for referring this morbidly 
obese female who has noticed some severe arm pain 
bilaterally associated with weakness of grip 
and numbness in the hands.  She has a positive 
Tinel’s sign bilaterally. As you know a carpal 
tunnel syndrome can be caused by a variety of 
metabolic, as well as structural problems in the 
forearm.  We are going to work her up electrically
and also obtain the panels listed above.  We 
placed her on Neurontin to down-regulate the 
severe pain she is having and we will see her back
in the near future to do the final testing and 
decide how to proceed with treatment.  

Dr. Burba gave the following impression: “1.  Bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome.  2.  Morbid obesity.”  Dr. Burba’s

treatment plan for the claimant included medication, wrist

immobilizers bilaterally, and “EMG/NCV for bilateral carpal

tunnel syndrome.”  

The record indicates that an EMG was administered to

the claimant on February 27, 2006; Dr. Burba signed the

following notes: “1.  The right and left median motor nerves

are severely delayed at the wrist.  2.  The ulnar nerves

have nl amplitude conduction velocity and latency.  3.  The

f waves are wnl.  4.  The emg reveals no acute or chronic

denervation.”  Dr. Burba concluded, “1.  There is a severe

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.”  

It was noted on February 27, 2006, “pt has bilateral

arm numbness - also has tingling.  She has a lot of pain in

her hands at night, when she’s trying to sleep.”  A
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handwritten note appears to indicate that the claimant was

given a prescription for bilateral wrist pain.  

The claimant stated at the hearing that she was off

work beginning March 15, 2006.  The claimant testified that

the respondent-employer did not have light duty available

for her.  The claimant’s testimony on cross-examination

indicated that she eventually began receiving unemployment

benefits for the time that she began missing work.  The

claimant testified that her unemployment compensation was

$196 per week.    

A neurosurgeon, Dr. Scott M. Schlesinger, wrote to Dr.

Burba on April 26, 2006:

The patient relates that she has had numbness, 
tingling, pain and swelling in the hands 
bilaterally.  She wakes up at night and has to 
shake them.  It goes up into her forearms.  It is 
a 10 on a scale of 1 to 10 and is getting
progressively worse....She does rapid repetitive 
motions with her hands.  This has been bothering 
her for some time.  She comes in now for
neurosurgical consultation....I have read the EMG 
and nerve conduction tests of the upper 
extremities. She has evidence of bilateral carpal 
tunnel syndrome....In this case, it is my 
neurosurgical consultative opinion that she has 
carpal tunnel syndrome....We will plan on 
proceeding with carpal tunnel release as she has 
such significant carpal tunnel syndrome clinically
and electrodiagnostically.  

Dr. Schlesinger performed a right carpal tunnel release

on May 4, 2006.  
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Dr. Schlesinger noted on May 18, 2006, “Ms. Owens was

back today in follow-up.  She has done great from her right

carpal tunnel release....She would like to proceed with left

carpal tunnel release.”  

Dr. Schlesinger performed a left carpal tunnel release

on June 7, 2006.  

Dr. Schlesinger noted on June 26, 2006, “Ms. Owens was

back today in follow-up.  She has done great from her left

carpal tunnel release....I will go ahead and release her

from my care, but will be happy to see her back should the

need arise.”

The claimant testified that following surgery on both

wrists, “I’m having no problems now.  I can sleep at night

without pain, and I can go on with my life again.”          

A pre-hearing order was filed on July 11, 2006.  The

pre-hearing order listed the claimant’s contentions as

following: “1.  Compensability for a compensable injury to

both wrists, which is the result of gradual onset injury. 

2.  Entitlement to payment for medical treatment already

incurred, to include surgery, prescription medication and

mileage.  3.  Entitlement to TTD benefits from March 15,

2006, to a date to be determined.”  The respondents’

contentions were listed as following: “1.  Respondents
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contend the claimant did not sustain a compensable injury in

the course and scope of her employment.  2.  Respondents

contend the cause of the claimant’s problems is something

other than her employment.  3.  The claim has been

controverted in its entirety.  4.  Respondents further

contend an IME has been set up with Dr. Carle on August 17,

2006.”  

The pre-hearing order listed the following issues for

litigation: 1.  Compensability.  2.  Medical treatment and

mileage.  3.  TTD benefits.

The claimant’s testimony indicated that she thought she

was released to return to work on or about July 25, 2006.  

A physician from Concentra Medical Center, Dr. Scott W.

F. Carle, performed an Independent Medical Evaluation on

August 17, 2006:

This is a thirty-year-old African-American female 
who states that around the end of 2005 that she 
began having the insidious onset of numbness and
tingling in both arms and hands at night.  Her 
symptoms were primarily nocturnal and ultimately 
created a sleep disturbance for her.  She would
have trouble every night.  She admitted to both 
pain and numbness with numbness being the 
predominant symptom initially.  Fairly soon, she 
began having daytime symptoms, which occurred 
while she was using her hands at work.  Her work 
included a variety of clerical tasks used in 
breaking down medical records to make them 
available for scanning....
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The claimant admits that her current sleep status 
is improved.  Following the surgery, she has no 
current problems with numbness or pain in either
hand.  She admits to normal use of both hands and 
has no functional deficit....

She denies any prior medical physician visits or 
problems with her hands or wrist prior to November
2005....

This client was employed on March 29, 2004 by 
American Imaging.  She worked there for 
approximately two years prior to ceasing her 
employment on March 15, 2006.  She states that she
was let go following her company being unable to 
accommodate her activity restriction.  Her job 
duties at the time of the claim included 
preparation of medical records for scanning and 
microfilming....

The client’s previous work experiences have 
included working for Car Mart as a cashier for six
months prior to her working at American Imaging.  
Before that, she worked at the United States 
Postal Service sorting letters at the McCain 
Boulevard Distribution Center in North Little 
Rock, Arkansas for about three years.  She states 
that the postal job was seasonal....

Dr. Carle gave the following diagnostic impressions:

“1.  Status post bilateral median nerve neuropathy at both

wrists.  2.  Severe obesity with body mass index of over 55. 

3.  Moderately elevated blood pressure.  4.  Recent

metabolic screening within the last six months indicative of

and consistent with impaired glucose intolerance.  5.  Prior

history of activity intolerance associated with neuropathy

and subsequent improvement following surgical intervention.” 

Dr. Carle then addressed “Causation and Apportionment”:



9

The determination of causation is straight forward
in some cases and not so with others.  Decisions 
regarding causation for illnesses should be based 
on reasonable medical certainty and, when 
possible, through evidence-based literature or 
scientific research.  In this particular case, no 
true traumatic event took place.  The presence
of comorbid conditions should therefore be 
considered, as well as potential environmental 
exposures regarding the complex causation process. 

With respect to causation in the diagnosis of 
carpal tunnel syndrome (peripheral neuropathy of 
the median nerve at the wrist), there are several
sufficient and component causes that are 
identified in this client, which are not related 
to her occupation, yet present significant risk 
ratios for the development of this diagnosis.  
Namely, the corresponding odds ratios for the 
development of this diagnosis, with regards to her
body mass index (BMI) of 55 is associated with a 
significant risk ratio of over 26 in the 
development of this condition for a woman of her 
age.  That is to day, if all else where (sic) 
equal, including occupation, someone with her body
mass index is 26 times more likely to have this 
diagnosis that (sic) someone with a normal bmi.  

In review of her clerical job position, which 
includes repetitious use of her hands and 
occasional keyboard use, and or grasping use of 
her hands, there is not an associated risk ratio 
for the development of this diagnosis.  In other 
words, her job as described has not been shown 
through epidemiologic studies to be associated 
with a higher prevalence of this diagnosis.  

The major cause of her bilateral neuropathy is 
related to her weight and idiopathic factors and 
not her occupation.  The presence of the diagnosis
of neuropathy was associated with activity 
intolerance at work and also associated with a 
sleep disturbance while trying to sleep.  By 
clinical history, she initially began in having 
problems during sleep....
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There are four questions regarding Ms. Owens.

1.  For a gradual injury to be compensable, the 
Arkansas Worker’s  Compensation Law requires that 
the major cause of the condition be the claimant’s
employment.  In your opinion, what is the major 
cause of the bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome of 
the claimant?  

The cause of her bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome,
with reasonable medial (sic) certainty, is her 
severe obesity and possible comorbid impaired 
glucose intolerance.  

2.  The claimant’s job was to scan documents.  She
removed staples and paperclips and ran letters and
reports through a scanner.  She is right handed.
Do you think that the claimant’s employment duties
have anything to do with the development of 
bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome?

No.  Her current activity intolerance regarding 
the use of her hands was caused from an underlying
idiopathic condition that was non-occupational.  

3.  Does the claimant have any permanent 
impairment due to her bilateral carpal tunnel 
syndrome and surgery; if so, is the employment the
major cause of the permanent impairment?

It does not appear that this client has any 
permanent impairment that would be apportioned to 
an occupational injury or illness.  

4.  Does the claimant have any restrictions about 
returning to work and do you feel that her healing
period ended; if so, what date?  

This client appears to be at maximum medical 
improvement and has no current symptoms or 
problems regarding the use of her hands at this 
time. Her work ability at this point would be 
determined entirely by psychosocial tolerance of 
any particular symptoms that she may have while 
engaging in work activity and not by any risk of 
complications or lack of capacity due to a 
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specific acquired occupational medical disorder.  
By history, she was released on July 24, 2006 from
her attending physician and does not have any 
pending treatment for his non-occupational 
illness.

  
The claimant stated at hearing that she returned to

work on September 21, 2006: “I work for Career Staffing,

which sent me out Molex (sic) in Maumelle.”  The claimant

testified that she was working on an assembly line and

stated that the job was working out “wonderful.”          

A hearing was held on October 18, 2006.  Counsel for

the respondents stated, “I believe that Ms. Owens drew some

unemployment compensation for a period of time that may be

during this period of temporary disability that she’s

requesting.  Of course, we would ask for a credit for that

unemployment compensation.”    

The administrative law judge found, in pertinent part:

“3.  The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that her carpal tunnel syndrome was causally

related to her employment.”

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A) defines “compensable

injury”:
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(ii) An injury causing internal or external 
physical harm to the body and arising out of and 
in the course of employment if it is not caused
by a specific incident or is not identifiable by 
time and place of occurrence, if the injury is:
(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion.  Carpal 
tunnel syndrome is specifically categorized as a 
compensable injury falling within this 
definition[.]

  
A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D).  The claimant’s burden of proof shall be by

a preponderance of the evidence, and the resultant condition

is compensable only if the alleged compensable injury is the

major cause of the disability or need for treatment.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(ii).    

The administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that her carpal tunnel

syndrome was causally related to her employment.”  The Full

Commission reverses this finding, and we find that the

claimant proved she sustained a compensable injury.  

The Full Commission first finds that the claimant was a

credible witness.  The record does not indicate that this

31-year-old woman suffered from previous hand or wrist

problems.  The claimant’s credible testimony essentially

indicated that her work required pulling paperclips and
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heavy staples from stacks of paper, continuously, every day. 

The claimant used both hands to perform this work.  After

performing these job duties for approximately 18 months, the

claimant began experiencing swelling, pain, numbness, and

tingling in her hands.  The preponderance of evidence before

us does not indicate that these symptoms were caused by the

claimant’s obesity or any other non-work related condition. 

The claimant began treating with Dr. Burba in February 2006. 

Electrodiagnostic testing showed objective evidence of

severe delay in the right and left median motor nerves, and

Dr. Burba diagnosed severe carpal tunnel syndrome.  The

claimant began treating with Dr. Schlesinger in April 2006. 

Dr. Schlesinger noted, “She does rapid repetitive motions

with her hands.”  We recognize that, because carpal tunnel

syndrome is by definition a gradual-onset injury, it is not

necessary that the claimant prove her injury was caused by

rapid repetitive motion.  Kildow v. Baldwin Piano & Organ,

333 Ark. 335, 969 S.W.2d 190 (1998).  However, Dr.

Schlesinger’s notation in this regard is further evidence

showing that the claimant’s symptoms were related to her

work for the respondents.

Dr. Schlesinger’s findings were substantially similar

to the diagnosis of the other treating physician, Dr. Burba. 
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Dr. Schlesinger stated that the claimant had “significant

carpal tunnel syndrome clinically and

electrodiagnostically.”  Dr. Schlesinger subsequently

performed releases on both of the claimant’s wrists, and the

claimant eventually returned to work for another employer.  

The Full Commission is aware of the findings in Dr.

Carle’s independent medical evaluation, which evaluation was

done after the claimant had been treated by Dr. Schlesinger

and released to return to work.  Dr. Carle stated, “The

major cause of her bilateral neuropathy is related to her

weight and idiopathic factors and not her occupation....The

cause of her bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome, with

reasonable medial (sic) certainty, is her severe obesity and

possible comorbid impaired glucose intolerance.”  Dr. Carle

indicated that the claimant’s physical symptoms had were not

at all related to her work for the respondents but instead

were caused by “an underlying idiopathic condition that was

non-occupational.”  

The Commission has the authority to accept or reject a

medical opinion and the authority to determine its probative

value.  Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84

S.W.3d 878 (2002).  In the present matter, the Full

Commission finds that Dr. Carle’s opinions on causation are
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entitled to minimal weight.  Dr. Carle relied on unspecified

“epidemiologic studies” which he relied upon to state that

the claimant’s symptoms were not related to her hand-

intensive work for the respondents.  The Full Commission

finds that this statement by Dr. Carle was based on sheer

speculation and conjecture, which cannot supply the place of

proof.  Dena Constr. Co. v. Herndon, 264 Ark. 791, 575

S.W.2d 155 (1979).  Dr. Carle also essentially opined that

the claimant’s condition could not have resulted from her

employment, because the claimant’s symptoms sometimes

manifested at night while the claimant was sleeping.  The

fact that the claimant’s pain and numbness sometimes

awakened her at night does not affect whether or not her

symptoms arose out of and in the course of her employment. 

We note that Dr. Schlesinger, the treating surgeon, did not

attribute the claimant’s bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome to

non-work related “idiopathic” factors.  

Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii) and

following, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved she sustained a compensable injury in the form of

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  The Full Commission finds

that the compensable injury caused physical harm to the

claimant’s body and arose out of and in the course of her
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employment.  The claimant established a compensable injury

by medical evidence supported by objective findings, namely

the severe bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome shown by

electrodiagnostic testing.  The claimant proved that the

compensable injury was the major cause of her disability and

need for treatment.  The Full Commission therefore reverses

the administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did

not prove she sustained a compensable injury.

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a).  The claimant must

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she is

entitled to medical treatment.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v.

Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Dalton v. Allen Eng’g

Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.2d 543 (1999).  

The Full Commission has found that the present claimant

sustained a compensable injury in the form of carpal tunnel

syndrome.  The claimant began treating for her compensable

injury with Dr. Schlesinger in April 2006.  Dr. Schlesinger
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performed a right carpal tunnel release on May 4, 2006, and

he performed a left carpal tunnel release on June 7, 2006. 

The claimant credibly testified, “I’m having no problems

now.  I can sleep at night without pain, and I can go on

with my life again.”  The claimant was able to return to

work for another employer.  The record plainly shows post-

surgical improvement, which is a relevant consideration in

determining whether surgery was reasonably necessary. 

Winslow v. D&B Mech. Contractors, 69 Ark. App. 285, 13

S.W.3d 180 (2000).  The Full Commission finds that all of

the medical treatment of record in the present matter,

including surgery by Dr. Schlesinger, was reasonably

necessary in connection with the claimant’s compensable

injury.    

C.  Temporary Disability

Finally, an employee who has sustained a compensable

scheduled injury is to receive temporary total disability

compensation during her healing period or until she returns

to work.  Wheeler Constr. Co. v. Armstrong, 73 Ark. App.

146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001).  “Healing period” means “that

period for healing of an injury resulting from an accident.” 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(12).  Whether an employee’s healing

period has ended is a question of fact for the Commission. 
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Ketcher Roofing Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark. App. 63, 901 S.W.2d

25 (1995).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant entered a healing period for her compensable

injury no later than February 23, 2006, at which time Dr.

Burba diagnosed bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  The

claimant testified that she was off work beginning March 15,

2006.  According to the pre-hearing order, the parties

stipulated that the compensation rate for temporary total

disability was $220.00 per week.  The claimant testified

that she eventually began receiving unemployment

compensation in the amount of $196.00 per week.  The

claimant underwent bilateral carpal tunnel releases

performed by Dr. Schlesinger.  The claimant testified that

she returned to work on or about July 25, 2006.  Therefore,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she was

entitled to temporary total disability compensation from

March 15, 2006 until July 25, 2006.  Pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-506(b), the claimant proved she was entitled to

temporary total disability for that period to the extent

that temporary total disability exceeded her unemployment

benefits.
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Based on our de novo review of the entire record, and

pursuant to the provisions of Act 796 of 1993 as codified at

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii) and following, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury in the form of bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  We

find that the claimant sustained a bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome injury which caused internal physical harm to her

body and arose out of and in the course of her employment. 

The claimant established a compensable injury by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  The compensable

injury was the major cause of the claimant’s disability and

need for treatment.  The Full Commission therefore reverses

the administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did

not prove her carpal tunnel syndrome was causally related to

her employment.  The claimant proved that the medical

treatment of record, including surgery performed by Dr.

Schlesinger, was reasonably necessary pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-508(a).  The claimant proved she was entitled to

temporary total disability compensation beginning March 15,

2006 and continuing until July 25, 2006.  Pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-506(b), the claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability to the extent that temporary
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total disability exceeded the claimant’s unemployment

benefits.

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500).  See, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(2)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.    

                       
                                               

OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

________________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.  

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the

majority’s opinion finding that the claimant sustained

compensable bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome. Based upon

my de novo review of the entire record, and without

giving the benefit of the doubt to either party, I find

that the claimant has failed to meet her burden of

proof. 

In finding that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that her carpal tunnel
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syndrom is causally related to her employment, the

majority found that Dr. Scott Carle’s causation opinion

was entitled to minimal weight because he relied upon

“unspecified ‘epidemiologic studies.’” On the contrary,

Dr. Carle supplied a detailed list of references in his

Independent Medical Examination report upon which he

relied to reach his opinion of causation. Thus, I find

that Dr. Carle’s opinion is not only stated within a

reasonable degree of medical certainty, but it is also

supported by specific, identifiable, and reliable

research rendering Dr. Carle’s opinion readily

acceptable expert testimony as permitted by A.C.A. § 11-

9-705 (d) which states:

Expert testimony will not be allowed
unless it satisfies the requirements
of Federal Rule of Evidence 702 with
annotations and amendments, that is
Daubert v. Merrell-Dow
Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 509 U.S. 579
(1993), and Kumbo Tire Co. v.
Carmichael, 526 U.S. 137 (1999).

With regard to causation Dr. Carle stated in

his report:

With respect to causation in the
diagnosis of carpal tunnel syndrome
(peripheral neuropathy of the median
nerve at the wrist), there are
several sufficient and component
causes that are identified in this
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client, which are not related to her
occupation, yet present significant
risk ratios for the development of
the diagnosis. Namely, the
corresponding odds ratios for the
development of this diagnosis, with
regards to her body mass index (BMI)
of 55 is associated with a
significant risk ratio of over 26 in
the development of this condition
for a woman of her age. That is to
say, if all else where (sic) equal,
including occupation, someone with
her body mass index is 26 times more
likely to have this diagnosis that
(sic) someone with a normal bmi. 

In review of her clerical job
position, which includes repetitious
use of her hands and occasional
keyboard use, and or grasping use of
her hands, there is not an
associated risk ratio for the
development of this diagnosis. In
other words, her job as described
has not been shown through
epidemiologic studies to be
associated with a higher prevalence
of this diagnosis.

The major cause of her bilateral
neuropathy is related to her weight
and idiopathic factors and not her
occupation. The presence of the
diagnosis of neuropathy as
associated with activity intolerance
at work and also associated with a
sleep disturbance while trying to
sleep. By clinical history, she
initially began in (sic) having
problems during sleep. 

An analogy that is fair to use, with
regards to understanding causation
in this particular situation, would
be that of heart disease. For
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example, if someone presented to
work and was lifting boxes and
developed angina or chest pain, one
would not assert that lifting boxes
caused their heart disease. This is
the particular situation that is
occurring here. She has a neurologic
condition that results in activity
intolerance at work and this
condition is not caused by her work.

In response to the specific question of the

major cause of the claimant’s bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome, Dr. Carle unequivocally opined: “The cause of

her bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome, with reasonable

medial (sic) certainty is her severe obesity and

possibly comorbid impaired glucose tolerance.” Dr Lon

Burba, did not offer an opinion on causation. At best,

he stated in his February 23, 2006, report; “As you know

a carpal tunnel syndrome case be caused by a variety of

metabolic, as well as structural problems in the

forearm.” Likewise, claimant’s treating neurosurgeon,

Dr. Scott Schlesinger did not even offer an opinion on

causation. Accordingly, after consideration of the

evidence submitted at the hearing, including but not

limited to the lack of causation opinions from Dr. Burba

and Dr. Schlesinger, and Dr. Carle’s well documented and

supported opinion, I find that the claimant has failed
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to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that her

carpal tunnel syndrome was causally related to her

employment. 

Therefore, for all the reasons set forth

herein, I must respectfully dissent from the majority’s

opinion.

                              
_______________________________

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner 
 


